
Welcome to the 

Whilst it feels like just yesterday we were prepping for
Christmas and festive events, Fernwood is now very much
looking forward into 2025! With new events & classes planned
for the village hall, plus the return of the food stalls & markets
there’s plenty to look forward too. Over Christmas we hosted
another great market plus the return of Fernwood Community
Christmas. A huge thank you to everyone who attended; this
year we introduced a visit from Santa which was hugely
popular and we’ll look to bring this back in 2025. The village
hall continues to go from strength to strength; and we have the
opening of the Hub coming soon to provide more spaces for
hire for residents. 

We were saddened to report the death of Cllr Jim Weale in
December who had served his community on the Parish
Council for 16 years. Our thoughts are with his wife Mollie &
family at this time. 

At recent meetings we’ve been discussing the budget and
precept for 2025, the planned play park redevelopment &
village hall as well as discussions on travel, planning and wider
Fernwood developers. The Parish Council have worked
together incredibly hard over the last 18 months to stabilise
the financial accounts and costs; a huge thank you to the clerk
and office team for their support with this. 

If you have any ideas or feedback for the council, we are very
open to new ideas and speaking to residents. Please get in
touch! And finally, a chance to wish all residents a very Happy
New Year as we move into 2025. 
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Address: Fernwood Parish Council,
Fernwood Village Hall, Ruby's
Avenue, Fernwood, NG24 3RS

Email:  office@fernwood-pc..co.uk
Telephone: 01636 613024

Contact us



I have lived locally all my life,
growing up in Claypole before
moving to Middlebeck and then
Fernwood in 2022. I have two
young boys & moved to Fernwood
to benefit from a more well-
established community with the
facilities that come with it - from
the One Stop, Brews Brothers, the
village hall &  nursery. I am a
chartered accountant by trade,
having originally worked in
Lincoln after completing a masters
degree in finance at York
University. I moved back to
Claypole, meeting my wife along
the way, before moving to
Middlebeck as one of its first
residents. Much to my wife's
dismay, I am a passionate
volunteer. I have been treasurer of
Lincoln Minster Round Table and
Claypole PCC for nearly a decade
& previously chaired the Newark
District Scouts Executive. I also
chaired the finance committee as a
local governor at Claypole Church
of England Primary. With the
arrival of our second child in
recent months and with our first
reaching school age I have a keen
interest in how our community
continues to develop and thrive,
meeting the needs of a wider group
of residents whilst ensuring that
the parish council can remain
relevant and engaging. 
Cllr Oli Phillips

P A R I S H  C O U N C I L  U P D A T E

From the Council
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Office opening times:   
Monday - Friday

10am –1pm

Fernwood Parish Council, Fernwood Village Hall, Rubys
Avenue, Fernwood, NG24 3RS

Email: office@fernwood-pc.co.uk 
Telephone: 01636 613024

Councillors meet most months to discuss issues raised by
residents, planning & strategy. These meetings take place at the
village hall and are published online beforehand. Residents are
welcome at the first 15 minutes of each meeting for open
discussion, to raise any concerns or ask any questions. 

Upcoming meeting details: 
Monday 17th February
Monday 17th March 
 
Annual Parish Meeting:
Date to be confirmed for 2025

Agendas are usually published the Wednesday before the meeting.
Draft minutes with decisions are usually published on the
following Monday. Our minutes and agendas are posted online, as
well as on our noticeboards which are on the side of the village
hall and on Goldstraw Lane, opposite the clock tower. 

You can also speak to councillors at the following events:
Coffee morning:
Most Tuesdays 
10am -12pm Fernwood Village Hall

Residents are always welcome to come into the parish council
office in the village hall if they have any queries. You can also
follow our Facebook page for regular updates on the Council’s
work. 
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About:

As Fernwood continues to grow, the Parish Council is actively engaging with
developers and local authorities regarding the future of the new areas in our village,
particularly Fernwood North. This encompasses the vicinity of the Barratt David
Wilson sales offices, Hunters Road and area around Phoenix Lane.

Currently, this land is owned and maintained by the developers. The Parish Council
are discussing the potential transfer of ownership and is seeking detailed information
about the land and facilities that 
might be included, as well as the financial 
implications for maintenance. We’ve now had 
an informal meeting and requested detailed 
plans to understand the complexities. While we 
await updated information, please be assured 
that we are committed to keeping residents 
informed about any developments. Updates 
will be shared through the Gazette, at 
upcoming meetings and on social media.

Don’t forget!

F E R N W O O D  N O R T H  U P D A T E

3



I N  M E M O R Y :  J I M  W E A L E

It is with great sadness that we announced the
death of Councillor Jim Weale on Wednesday
11th December. Jim served his community as a
councillor on Fernwood Parish Council since it
was formed in 2008. He proudly acted as the
Vice Chair of the council and Chair of the
council from 2012 until 2015. 

Jim was committed to his public service and
always had the interest of residents at heart. We
are truly grateful for the time he gave to our
community and Jim will be missed as a member
of the council by us and by the residents.

Jim’s funeral took place on Thursday 9th
January at Sherwood Forest Crematorium. Our
thoughts continue to be with his wife
Councillor Mollie Weale & his family at this
time. 
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As a Parish, Fernwood is incredibly busy and the Parish Council are looking forward
to some big projects and developments in 2025. It is often easy to miss some of the
changes we’ve been working on (although most are shared at meetings & online) so
please see below a brief overview of things the Parish Council were involved in or
delivered in 2024! 

Several meetings regarding Fernwood North & new developments 
Hosted a special Remembrance morning & unveiling of the new bench 
Installed several new dog poo bins around the village 
Met with suppliers for the play park redevelopment in Central Fernwood 
Hosted an even bigger summer Party In The Park
Introduced community litter picks 
Increased how often we publish the Gazette 
Hosted several markets & events at the Village Hall 
Made a challenging decision on land ownership in Central Fernwood 
Major village hall redevelopments including painting, landscaping etc. 
Researched Village Hall extension / storage options 
Met with the secondary school to discuss sports provision in Fernwood 
Fought to save the youth club 
Hosted our first Easter egg hunt around the village 
Agreed the lease on Balderton Hall for business & meeting hire  
Travel & transport survey plus recommendations to stakeholders 
Consulted on Persimmon planning application 
Consulted on multiple other planning applications including the school & CODE
Welcomed new Councillor Oli Phillips

Plus many many more things! 2024 was a busy year for the Parish Council and we’d
like to thank the office and staff team for all their support in the above activities, plus
those not mentioned as well as the  day running of Fernwood Village Hall. They do a
great job of supporting local residents and we couldn’t do it without them! 
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‘

About:

During our January meetings, the Parish Council discussed potential projects for
2025. We also agreed our budget (see more later) for these projects. For many of the
below we will consider using Community Infrastructure Levy to support; it is worth
noting CIL can only be spent on certain projects. We welcome suggestions from
local residents on how we could use CIL to improve our community. Please feel free
to attend a meeting or write to the clerk with any ideas or requests for the council to
consider. 

More events & community engagement projects for all residents including
markets, summer and winter events, litter picks and coffee mornings. 

Continue to maintain Costall Woods & our green spaces including improved
signage to make use of the Coat of Arms from the previous council. 

Redevelopment of the main play park with stakeholder support. This isn’t a
quick process but we look forward to sharing proposals with residents soon. 

Village Hall updates including new storage, redevelopment of the shower block
and upgrade the stage, install a new sound system & CCTV system. 

The  Hub will provide us with much needed additional space to expand, offer
meeting & conference rooms, hot desks and additional parking.

Continue conversations regarding transport & parking issues in Fernwood.
Whilst not in our remit, this remains a priority in 2025. 

Continue to work with developers to benefit current & future residents. In
particularly we continue to ask for allotments to be provided! 

Whilst this doesn’t cover all the work we expect to undertake, it does give an idea of
the Parish Councils key focus areas in 2025. We ask residents to be patient as we
work to deliver these goals; in many cases the Parish Councils key focus need to
work with multiple stakeholders to deliver these changes and are reliant on
collaboration. Councillors are volunteers who dedicate our spare time to support the
community and thank residents for their support in 2024. 

Don’t forget!

P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
P R I O R I T I E S  2 0 2 5

3
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Still Smiling
Are you parenting a child or young person with additional needs? 
Still Smiling is here for you. 
You don’t need to have a diagnosis for your child and you are
welcome if your child needs support with physical, medical,
neurodiversity, learning or emotional needs. 
We are a small group of parents who understand the challenges of
navigating life caring for a young person with extra needs. 
We meet twice a month for a cuppa and a chat to support each other.
We meet at 10.15am on the 2nd and 4th Tuesday of the month at
Nineteen20 Café in the Palace Theatre in Newark. 

For more information contact Cheryl on 0781 0803433 or find us on
Facebook – Still Smiling Newark

Babies & Toddlers
For parents and carers of babies and toddlers, we run a group just for
you! We'd love to meet you!
It runs from 9.30-11.30am on Thursdays, term time, at Fernwood
Village Hall.
There’s a baby area, craft area, home corner, cars and garage section
and more! Also a free bookstall for adults and children. 
Tea, coffee, juice, toast, and other refreshments are served from 9.30-
11am, after which we stop and tidy up, and then have singing time
with instruments.
Each week we have a story from the Bible, to which all children and
adults are welcome to join us in another part of the hall where it is
much quieter! 
It is a great place for toddlers to enjoy playing with different toys and
in a bigger space, but also an ideal opportunity for parents and carers
to meet up with friends and new people.
For those that are able, we suggest a contribution of £1 per family. 

We'd love to see you. 

You can also check out our Facebook page:
facebook.com/fernwoodtoddlers

F E R N W O O D  C O M M U N I T Y
C H U R C H  U P D A T E

Church activities

7



The village came alive with festive spirit over Christmas, as the community gathered to celebrate the season
with an array of activities and events at the Village Hall. The highlight was the Fernwood Community
Christmas, held at the village hall where residents enjoyed the Newark Town Brass Band plus the first ever
performance from Fernwood Ladies Choir. We were happy to bring a hot food offering this year too which
went down a treat as well as opening the bar; in 2025 we’re looking at new ways we can offer similar
community events for residents. Children also enjoyed craft activities planned by Blossoms & got the chance to
meet Santa in his pop-up grotto! Thank you to everyone who gave feedback on the event; Fernwood
Community Christmas continues to become a staple in the village calendar & we look forward to seeing you
all next year. 

In addition to the community event, the Festive Markets offered a variety of seasonal goods, with local
vendors showcasing unique gifts and treats. There was also wreath making at the hall again which proved very
popular so be sure to book ahead next year. Keep an eye out for the spring market details coming soon! 

This year also saw the unveiling of the new Christmas lights at the village hall, adding an extra sparkle to the
celebrations & the village hall gardens. 

The Parish Council would like to thank staff for their hard work over the festive period. We’re open to any
other ideas on celebrating as a community so please do reach out with ideas. 

C H R I S T M A S  I N  F E R N W O O D  8
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T H E  H U B  U P D A T E
We are excited to announce that the Parish Council can now
provide more space in  neighbouring property Balderton Hall. This
includes meeting rooms, business spaces and additional parking!
Capacity at the village hall has been an issue for many years, with
the old council looking into an extension and conversion
previously. Back in 2024 it was agreed at a meeting that the Parish
Council would lease a large section of Balderton Hall to provide
more space, using Community Infrastructure Levy to subsidise the
cost. It is conveniently located just across the car park! 

We expect this to have a really positive impact for all residents and
users of the village hall, as well as introducing some new activities
for the village such as desk hire & conference spaces. 

You will be able to book and pay online for your space at ‘The
Hub’ and we are still hoping to be open in the next few weeks.

You can follow us on social media for updates.
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P E R S I M O N  A P P L I C A T I O N  U P D A T E
As we shared in December, the Parish Council held an
extraordinary meeting in October to review the planning
application made by Persimmon for 430 houses off the
Great North Road. It was agreed to object due to significant
concerns regarding highway safety, housing density, flood
risks, and environmental impact. This application was then
resubmitted by Persimmon. When the Parish Council met
in January we were also advised by Councillor Johno Lee
that the second primary school planned in this area (and
noted in their application) will not go ahead. We again
objected to the application as there were no significant
changes in our view, and the potential impact or no
secondary school would impact traffic in wider Fernwood.

The Council believes these issues must be thoroughly studied before any plans proceed. We are
only consultees in this process and the decision lies with the planning department but we
appreciate your ongoing support and will keep you updated on developments.



129F E R N W O O D  L A D I E S  C H O I R
Anyone who attended the Fernwood
Community Christmas in December will have
had the pleasure of seeing the first public
performance from Fernwood Ladies Choir.
Despite only being in existence for six months,
the choir has quickly become popular, with
over forty members who meet weekly. Choir
Master Kev Jason said “having run successful
ladies choirs for well over a decade, when I
moved to Fernwood, it was always my
intention to start a community based,
community run choir. In the 7 months, we’ve
sung some brilliant modern songs, new
friendships have been forged and confidence
increased.”

Residents local and further afield are invited to
join the choir on Wednesday at 7:30PM in the
large hall at Fernwood Village Hall. Your first
session is free then it’s just £5 on a pay as you
sing basis. The choir are gearing up for more
performances in the New Year so keep your
eyes peeled for more information coming soon!

P A R I S H  C O U N C I L  B U D G E T  

As we begin the new year, the Parish Council would like to provide an update on our budget for 2025
and the steps we are taking to ensure the responsible use of public funds. In light of ongoing financial
pressures, the Council is committed to keeping costs down while continuing to provide essential services.
In 2024 we put considerable work into stabilising finances which paves the way for smart decision
making this year. At our meetings in January we have  carefully reviewed all expenditures and explored
more cost-saving measures across the board. This includes setting targets for income from rental spaces
and hires, negotiating better contracts and prioritising projects that have the most significant benefit to
the community.

Additionally, we are focusing on increasing local engagement and plan to expand events such as
Community Christmas & Party In The Park which feel vital to building the community in Fernwood. We
are also continuing to support community initiatives without putting additional strain on the budget
through the grants system.

We understand the importance of being transparent and accountable; we will continue to work hard to
deliver value for money and plan to report fully at our next meeting in February and on social media. 
for your continued support.



D I S T R I C T  C O U N C I L  U P D A T E

Cllr Neil Allen
Neil.allen@newark-sherwooddc.gov.uk

Cllr Simon Haynes
Simon.haynes@newark-

sherwooddc.gov.uk

Cllr Jack Kellas
Jack.kellas@newark-sherwooddc.gov.uk
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Dear resident,
Allow us to start our column in the latest issue of the Fernwood Gazette by wishing you and your loved ones a happy and
healthy 2025. This column follows our autumn edition which focused on shining a spotlight on inspirational award-winning
young people, the Council’s green rewards scheme and the administration’s Kiddey Stones proposal… more on that shortly.

Cllr Jim Weale Condolences
It was with great sadness that we heard of the passing of Cllr Jim Weale, a founder member of Fernwood Parish Council, and
an influential member of our local community. Jim was very encouraging, warm and welcoming when we were first elected to
represent Fernwood at Newark and Sherwood District Council and was always happy to offer support and advice to new
councillors for the greater good of Fernwood. Jim is sadly missed, and our prayers and condolences are with Mollie and their
loved ones.
Kiddey Stones Update
In our last column we assured residents that we were aware of concerns relating to the spend and location proposed for the
Council’s Administration’s Kiddey Stones project, and at the time we were awaiting analysed consultation responses to be
presented to the Council’s committees. You may well have seen that despite an overwhelming consultation response and the
concerns raised by us and colleagues, the Council’s political leadership voted to press on with the unpopular project. To be
clear, and to reiterate the message in our last column, we recognise that Kiddey’s work is important and impressive; however, in
our view the location and associated plans are wrong, as is ignoring the public consultation. When analysing the results of the
consultation, 57.32% of respondents were unsupportive of the proposals. Only 40.75% were deemed to be ‘overall supportive’,
and of these, 21.7% were against the location. This means that only 19.58% were supportive and not against the location, which
is significant given that the professional advice in the Council’s papers said “the focus of the consultation was on the specific
location of Castle House in Newark”.

So, what’s next? Well, the leadership have decided to push on and are set to spend over £100,000 to display this artwork in a
location that local people said no to. We are extremely disappointed and given that the highest number of consultation
responses came from residents in our ward of Farndon and Fernwood, we know that much of the readership will be too.
Local Government Reorganisation
Residents may be aware that the Government has set out its intention to reorganise local government, with plans to remove
two-tiers of local authority, and replace existing councils with new unitary authorities. Council Leaders and Chief Executives
across Nottinghamshire are working together on plans for Government, though with big proposed reorganisation such as this,
change takes time. When we know more, we will update our residents.
New Responsibilities
Finally, since our last column, the District Council’s Conservative group has undergone a change in leadership. Resultantly, Cllr
Jack Kellas has become Leader of the Conservative Group and Leader of the Council’s Opposition, with Cllr Simon Haynes
becoming the Group Whip, and Cllr Neil Allen leading on the group’s approach to policy and performance meetings. Whilst we
are all honoured to be taking on these new positions, our commitment remains steadfast in representing the residents of
Fernwood, and of all the other parishes in our wonderful ward.

Sincerely,
Jack, Simon & Neil

mailto:Neil.allen@newark-sherwooddc.gov.uk
mailto:Simon.haynes@newark-sherwooddc.gov.uk
mailto:Simon.haynes@newark-sherwooddc.gov.uk
mailto:Jack.kellas@newark-sherwooddc.gov.uk


1 Bomb Store
Following the departure of No.227 Squadron when the Lancasters took off for Strubby in April Balderton was
immediately closed as a flying station. Flying Control facilities ceased from 08.50 Hours on the 5 April 1945 when
the airfield became available for emergency landings only and Flying Control, Intelligence/Operations and
Meteorological Sections closed. 
During May a number of Italian POWs were located on the station and arrangements made for their duties.
On the 18 May 1945 Balderton [and Fulbeck] was taken over by No.93 MU and returned surplus HE (high
explosive) and Incendiaries began to be received from No.5 Group Bomber Command stations. Storage space was
also provided for continued receipts of HE from ports of discharge and from filling factories at home, collected
ordnance - 4,000lb bombs and general ammunition from other disused stations - were stored on the runways. In June
all stores were being returned by road and a report stated that both places would be practically filled by the end of
the month and estimating that Fulbeck would have 10,000 tons and Balderton 12,000 tons.       

                   

Bombs on the runway – photo Les Bennett via Alan Wood     
  
The MU reported that in December 1947 the principal task was the inspection, checking, segregating and restacking
of stocks left in the bomb dump at RAF Balderton by No.5 Group on disbandment.
In March 1952 Balderton had 43 4,000lbs bombs, Fulbeck having 398 and Goxhill 165. In August Operation Garden
Shed saw incendiary clusters cleared from Fulbeck and the unit moved to Balderton on the 8th with clearance
affected by the 20th when the party moved to North Witham, 1,159 tons were moved to M O S East Riggs munitions
store during the month. A total of 2,200 500lb bombs were serviced at Balderton in May 1953 and in May 1954 the
sale of empty bombs to [scrap] contractors was completed at Balderton. 
Clive Shaw was stationed at Newton and as part of a team of ten travelled to service the bombs at Balderton,
examining them for safety before their disposal. He recalled a group of trustees from Lincoln prison being used on
the airfield; they would remove the brass nose fuses (these were only fitted ‘finger tight’) for selling as scrap! One
night whilst on picket (guard) duty at Balderton the duty officer arrived in his car and found no one on the airfield –
Clive and his mates were in the Turks Head pub!
No.1 Disposal Flight arrived on Operation Steering Wheel at South Witham on the 26 May 1954 to commence the
uplift of 2,259 4,000lbs bombs held at South Witham, North Witham, Bottesford, Balderton and Fulbeck for deep
sea dumping from Cairnryan; railway trucks being sent from the railhead (believed to be Redmile - the Air Ministry
private siding at Bottesford West Junction on the old GNR Newark to Leicester line)..
Information was received in May that Balderton was to be cleared by 27 November 1954. However in June
instructions were that Balderton had to be closed by the 31 August 1954 and No.2 Disposal Flight was posted in to
assist the unit with this task and completed the clearance by the 31 August in accordance with the schedule.

RAF Balderton Research Group - Pete Stevens, Leighton & Debbie Topham & Colin Savill.

The HISTORY of RAF BALDERTON – 
part 8 – Post War
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2 Disposal Store
Balderton was transferred to No.40 Group Maintenance Command No.55 Wing on 1 June 1945 firstly as No.1
Equipment Disposal Depot then designated No.254 MU from 15 June. Its function was described as receiving and
storing equipment in the A. E. D. Range. 
The Medical Officer reported that the general health of personnel was good but a large percentage of Grade III
personnel had been posted in causing higher than normal sick parades and some initial difficulty in arranging duties to
fit in with their physical limitations.
In June the MU received items from 25 different stations including Benbecula and Stornoway in Scotland and Penrhos
in Wales as well as more local stations including Fulbeck and Gamston. One T2 Hangar was in use as the Transport
section whilst offices on the Technical site were converted to stores. Heavy ground equipment was being stored in the
open.
In September an educational centre was created with a library, reading room and music room, a woodwork hobbies
class, a domestic science class at Newark Technical College for WAAFs, A dressmaking class for WAAFs and co-
operation with the Regional Nursing Authority for part-time experience for WAAFs in local hospitals.
The Airmens Christmas lunch was served on the 21st in lieu of the station being stood down on Christmas Day,
Officers, WOs and SNCOs served around 500 RAF and WAAF personnel in one sitting and the newly formed station
band rendered a selection of music. For many airmen and women this would be their last Christmas in RAF service. 
No.4 Equipment Dispersal Depot was formed at Fulbeck as part of No.55 Maintenance Wing becoming
No.255 MU in June 1945; it controlled other airfields including Saltby, Fiskerton and Leicester East and from
July 1946 Balderton until disbanding on 30 November 1948.
A number of dispersal sales were held at Balderton during 1948 by Escritt and Barrell of Grantham with General
Engineering, Industrial and Miscellaneous Plant and Stores, fine quantity Hand Tools, Photographic Equipment,
Electrical, Radio and Radar Equipment, Carpenters tools, Machine tools and thousands of Bicycles included in the five
auctions. The first sale in January as reported in the Newark Herald realised over £29,000 (in 2017 over £1 million) with
11,500 bicycles, 45,000 shovels and spades and 400 wicker baskets included. Single bicycles made £1,10s (£54), lots of
100 £62 (£2,226) and ‘heaps’ some 20 feet high made £25 (£900), Newark Laundry Co. were among the successful
bidders for the baskets, single baskets made £2,10s, lots of five £6,15s and ten £14 (£504). 

Fifth sale notice – NAM archive
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The second sale in February saw more bicycles, 4,000 canvas tool bags sold in lots of
400 selling for £162, grindstones with stands and steam jennies on two wheel trailers
were amongst the items sold. Further sales were held in April, June and August.
RAF Balderton was pronounced cleared and closed on the 31 August 1954. 
Colin Savill BA (Hons)



R E C Y C L I N G

Bottle Tops

Stamps

Foil 

Printer Cartridge

Clean plastic bottle tops only

Please leave at least 5mm
around each side of the stamp

Please only leave clean foil

Please leave cartridges in a bag
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Did you know you can recyle all of the below at
the village hall during opening times?

Are you planning an event in 2025? Both the
large and small hall are available to hire! Our
large hall is a great space for celebrations plus we
are a licensed premises with a fully stocked bar.
We work with a host of local suppliers so if it’s
decor or food, we can point you in the right
direction. 

Plus our beautiful enclosed garden and patio
area is a wonderful addition to your event with
outdoor power for catering. And we now have
marquees to hire for additional spaces! 

We offer competitive hire rates, with discounts
for Fernwood residents. 

You can make a booking online or pop in to see
the village hall team or email
bookings@fernwood-pc.co.uk for more
information. 

O T H E R  V I L L A G E  U P D A T E S

https://venuehire.scribeaccounts.com/Fernwood-Parish-Council
https://venuehire.scribeaccounts.com/Fernwood-Parish-Council













